# Coates' Canons: NC Local Government La About this Blog About the Authors

# Advisory Board Review of Quasi-judicial Decisions

This entry was posted on January 12th, 2016 and is filed under General Local Government (Miscellaneous), Land Use & Code Enforcement, Quasi-Judicial Decisions,









Acme Development Co. is proposing to build a 200-unit apartment project on a vacant lot. Under the city's zoning ordinance, this use of the site is allowed only if a special use permit is secured. The ordinance standards for the special use permit set out a variety of technical requirements and require the

applicant to show the proposed use will be harmonious with the surrounding neighborhood and that it will not have significant adverse impacts on neighboring property values. Under the ordinance, the decision on this application will be made by the city council following a formal evidentiary hearing.

This will be a controversial project. The applicant has hired capable consultants who are sure all of the city standards can be met. On the other hand, residents of the neighboring single-family neighborhood have already raised concerns about traffic, congestion, noise, storm water runoff, and other negative impacts of the character of their neighborhood.

Before the city council takes up Acme's special use permit application, should it be sent to the planning board for review and comment?

## No statutory mandate

The North Carolina statutes do not mandate a particular answer to this question.

If a rezoning was required for the proposed use, that would have to be referred to the planning board. The planning board must be given at least 30 days within which to comment on whether a rezoning would be consistent with adopted plans. The planning board may add any other comments it deems appropriate. The rationale for this mandated advisory review is that with a zoning map or text amendment the governing board is making a legislative decision and a more informed and thoughtful policy choice will be made if they have the considered advice of the planning board.

When a quasi-judicial decision is being made, as with the special use permit application in our case, the decision-making board is not making a policy choice. It is determining whether a particular application meets the standards already set out in the ordinance. A hearing is required as part of the decision-making process, but the sole purpose of the hearing is to gather evidence as to whether the standards are met, not to secure opinions or advice as to what would be in the best public interest. See this post⊕ for more on the differences between legislative and quasijudicial decision-making.

So there is no requirement in the statutes for a quasi-judicial decision to be referred to an advisory board for review and comment. Nor is there a prohibition on referral.

## Why is it done?

Under North Carolina zoning statutes, decisions on special use permits are quasi-judicial and can be assigned by the zoning ordinance to the governing board, planning board, or the board of adjustment. A 2005 SOG survey indicated 69% of jurisdictions have ordinances that assign these decisions to the governing board, 53% to the board of adjustment, and 4% to the planning board. The numbers add up to more than 100% because some jurisdictions send some special use



# SUBSCRIBE Subscribe

#### **BLOG TOPICS**

- [+] Animal Control (12)
- [+] Board Structure & Procedures (87)
- [+] Community & Economic Development (42)
- [+] Elections (47)
- [+] Emergency Management (10)
- (+) Employment (54)
- [+] Ethics & Conflicts (41)
- [+] Finance & Tax (267)
- [+] General Local Government (Miscellaneous) (107)
- [+] Land Use & Code Enforcement (145)
- Quasi-Judicial Decisions (10)
- Zoning (26)
- [+] Liability & Immunity (4)
- [+] Open Government (112)
- [+] Ordinances & Police Powers (34)
- (+) Public Health (47)
- [+] Purchasing, Construction, Property Transactions (65)
- [+] Social Services (18)

#### **AUTHOR ARCHIVES**

Trey Allen (RSS) (21)

Fleming Bell (RSS) (4)

Guest Blogger (RSS) (1)

Frayda Bluestein (RSS) (129)

Mark Botts (RSS) (1)

Michael Crowell (RSS) (16)

Sara DePasquale (RSS) (4)

Shea Denning (RSS) (5)

Richard Ducker (RSS) (37)

Norma Houston (RSS) (34)

Robert Joyce (RSS) (56) Diane Juffras (RSS) (23)

David Lawrence (RSS) (20)

Adam Lovelady (RSS) (25)

James Markham (RSS) (1)

Chris McLaughlin (RSS) (148)

Kara Millonzi (RSS) (120)

Jill Moore (RSS) (31)

Tyler Mulligan (RSS) (30) David Owens (RSS) (61)

Chuck Szypszak (RSS) (1)

Aimee Wall (RSS) (38)

Eileen R Youens (RSS) (34)

#### **POST ARCHIVES**

Select Month



permits to the governing board and others to the board of adjustment. Click **here** for that study. So it is the city council, the county board of commissioners, or the board of adjustment making almost all of these decisions.

Somewhat surprisingly, a great many jurisdictions add a role for the planning board. 67% of the jurisdictions reported they send special use permit applications to the planning board for an advisory review.

Why are ordinances structured this way? Some of it may simply be confusion in drafting — conflating the process for reviewing a special use permit application with the process for a rezoning. After all, if the city council decides rezoning petitions and has to send those to the planning board, why not just do the same for special use permit applications decided by the city council? While that might explain how some jurisdictions initially put an advisory review for special use permits in their ordinance, it does not explain why so many jurisdictions continue to do this.

The rationale for advisory reviews that I hear most often is that it gives the applicants and neighbors an informal chance to present their cases and get feedback, as well as providing a chance for all involved to get a better sense of the issues that will be contentious when the case gets to the decision-making board. This allows for consideration of actions to address concerns that are raised, such as conditions that might be appropriate or potential modification of the application. In short, the advisory review can serve as dress rehearsal for the more formal evidentiary hearing and provides a chance to work out points of contention before the case gets to the city council or county board of commissioners. While this adds an extra step to the review process, many jurisdictions have concluded the benefits secured outweigh the burdens this imposes on the applicant, the neighbors, and the staff.

## How this can be a legal problem?

All of this sounds well and good, but it is not without some potentially significant legal risks.

It is perfectly appropriate (as well as legally required) to have an advisory review of legislative decisions and policy choices that go to the city council or county board of commissioners. Special use permits, however, are not legislative decisions. The question before the decision-making board is not what the policies should be, not whether the project is popular with the public, and not even whether the planning board thinks it is a good project or not. The only question before the decision-making board is whether there is sufficient evidence in the record to establish that this particular application does or does not meet the standards already in the ordinance. See this post@ from Adam Lovelady on building a proper record for quasi-judicial decisions.

Furthermore, constitutional due process considerations and the zoning statutes require that the decision be made solely on the basis of competent, substantial, and material evidence that is properly presented to the decision-making board. This generally requires the evidence be presented at the decision-making board's evidentiary hearing by witnesses under oath and subject to cross-examination. Hearsay testimony, opinion evidence from non-expert witnesses, and evidence not presented at the hearing may not be considered. See this **post** for more on limits to use of evidence gathered outside the hearing.

This raises serious questions about the use the decision-making board can make of an advisory comment from the planning board. What if the planning board comment is based on evidence that was not presented formally to the governing board? Unless the evidence presented to the planning board is also presented at the evidentiary hearing, it cannot be used in making a decision. Is the planning board comment "evidence" that can be considered to resolve contested facts? Almost certainly not. Can the recommendation in and of itself be used to conclude the ordinance standards have been met? Highly unlikely.

# What to do?

Given these limitations on the use of advisory comments for a quasi-judicial matter, some jurisdictions have simply eliminated this step altogether. If a planning board comment has such limited use, why put everyone to the time, trouble, and expense to go through the planning board prior to going to the decision-making board? In these jurisdictions the responsibility to hold an evidentiary hearing and make a decision on a special use permit is assigned to a single board and there are no advisory reviews. This is the safest course of action from a legal perspective and is quicker and simpler for applicants and neighbors concerned about the application.